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COUNCIL, 26th September 2013 

PRESENT:

The Worshipful the Mayor (Councillor A Martin) in the Chair

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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35 MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 24th July 2013
It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor Lambert, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on the 24th July 2013, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor.
36 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other interests which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

37 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
 
Councillor B Collins, Deputy Chair and Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment formally presented an award received from the Association of Public Sector Excellence (APSE) which the Council had won in the ‘Best Community & Neighbourhood Initiative’ category for the Valley of Lights 2012 extravaganza.  The Valley of Lights had been designed to demonstrate that Todmorden, Hebden Bridge and Mytholmroyd had largely recovered from the flooding and that they were open for business.  Totally Locally, a not-for-profit organisation, had worked closely with the Council’s Flood Resilience Team, a project group of three which fine-tuned, enhanced and project-managed the Valley of Lights. The Award would be displayed in Todmorden.

38 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A) Councillor Baines  presented a petition on behalf of the residents of Bell Street, and surrounding streets, Claremount, Halifax in relation to the excavation and repair of Bell Street which was in a dangerous condition.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(B) 
Councillor Benton  presented a petition on behalf of  the residents of Brighouse asking for the re-establishment of the 570 bus service and asked that the petition be passed onto Metro for consideration.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

39 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12

There were no questions from members of the public.

40 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
CAPITAL PROGRAMME MONITORING 2013/14 TO 2016/17 (CABINET, 5TH AUGUST 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 47/B35) 





It was moved by Councillor T Swift,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 47/B35 be approved.


RESOLVED that 

(a) approval be given to transfer £50k back into the Asset Management programme for reprioritisation as detailed in the report; and

(b) approval be given to transfer £70k currently earmarked for the Bailiff Bridge Library scheme back into the Asset Management programme for reprioritisation with any requirement for works to the current property being assessed as part of the Asset Management Programme as detailed in the report.


(B)
MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 2014/15 TO 2016/17 – CABINET, 9TH SEPTEMBER 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 54/B40)



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,


Seconded by Councillor B Collins,           
that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 54/B40 be approved.

Councillors Baines, Battye, Taylor, and Draycott commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that the Medium Term Financial Strategy 2014/15 to 2016/17 be approved.

(C) 
REPLACEMENT OF CREMATORS (CABINET, 9TH SEPTEMBER 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 61/B45 (E))  



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor S Sweeney,
that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 61/B45(E) be approved.
RESOLVED that prudential borrowing of up to £340,000 be approved to be used to replace the cremators at Park Wood Crematorium.

41 HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD RECOMMENDATION


(A) 
BOARD TERMS OF REFERENCE - QUORUM (HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD, 28TH AUGUST 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 13/M14)


It was moved by Councillor T Swift,




Seconded by Councillor Metcalfe, 

that the recommendation of the Health and Wellbeing Board contained in Minute Number 13/M14 be approved.
RESOLVED that 

(a) the quorum of the Health and Wellbeing Board be amended to Four Members which should consist of:-

· Two elected Members; and

· Two non Council Members, one of which should be from the Clinical Commissioning Group; and

(b) The Health and Wellbeing Board Procedure Rules at Part 4 of the Council’s Constitution be amended accordingly.

42 LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION


(A) 
SCRAP METAL DEALERS (LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE, 5TH AUGUST 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 13/L15)


It was moved by Councillor R Thornber,




Seconded by Councillor  P Allen,
that the recommendation of the Licensing and Regulator Committee contained in Minute Number 13/L15 be approved.

RESOLVED that Part 3 of the Constitution, Responsibility for Functions; Council Functions be amended so that the delegation of the functions of a ‘Responsible Authority’ be added to the delegation of functions to the Head of Customer Services and the Licensing Regulatory Committee to include the following provisions:
“the Head of Customer Services be given the power for the grant and variation of applications for licences to be issued under the Scrap Metal Dealers Act 2013 where no representations are received” ; and

“the Licensing and Regulatory Committee to determine the applications to grant or vary licences issued under the Scrap Metal Dealers Act 2013 where no representations are received”; and

“the Licensing and Regulatory Committee to determine the suspension or revocation of licences issued under the Scrap Metal Dealers Act 2013”.

43 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

(A) COUNCILLOR DECLARATION AND ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE – CORPORATE PARENTING COMMITMENT (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 2ND SEPTEMBER 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 19/J12) 




It was moved by Councillor B Collins,




Seconded by Councillor M K Swift,
that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 19/J12 be approved.

Councillors D Hardy  and Raistrick commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that the following voluntary commitment about corporate parenting responsibilities be included as part of the Declaration of Acceptance of Office made by newly elected Councillors in Calderdale:

“I affirm my commitment to Corporate Parenting in respect of the Council’s children in care and will encourage others to do so.  Furthermore, I pledge to take every opportunity presented to me by virtue of my role as a member of the Borough Council of Calderdale to promote the wellbeing of children in the care of the Council”.
(B) DATE FOR THE ANNUAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL IN 2014 (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 2ND SEPTEMBER 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 20/J13)
It was moved by Councillor B Collins,

Seconded by Councillor Smith,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 20/J13 be approved.

RESOLVED that the Annual Meeting of the Council in 2014 be now held on Wednesday 11th June 2014, commencing at 1200 hours.
44 ANNUAL SCRUTINY REPORT  2012/13
Councillor D Hardy presented the fifth Annual Scrutiny Report, which included highlights of a very busy year for all the Scrutiny Panels.   The Council’s five Scrutiny Panels had considered a wide range of issues in 2012/13 and completed a number of detailed reviews. A draft of the Annual Report had been considered by the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels in 2012/13 and 2013/14 and the final report incorporated their views.





It was moved by Councillor D Hardy,





Seconded by Councillor McAllister, and

RESOLVED that

(a) the Council endorses the Annual Scrutiny Report; and

(b) the Annual Scrutiny Report be published on the Council’s website.

45 APPOINTMENTS ADVISORY COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION - POST OF DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC HEALTH – INTERVIEWS (APPOINTMENTS ADVISORY COMMITTEE, 20TH SEPTEMBER 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 6/P4)




It was moved by Councillor T Swift,





Seconded by Councillor Metcalfe,


that the recommendation of the Appointments Advisory Committee contained in Minute Number 6/P4 be approved.


Councillor Raistrick commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that the post of Director of Public Health be allocated a salary range of £98,000 to £111,000 per annum.
(The Mayor agreed to take the above as an urgent item at the meeting in view of the recent appointment to the post of Director of Public Health.)
46 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES




It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 




Seconded by Councillor Collins, and 
RESOLVED that Councillors and others be appointed to serve as Members and Substitute Members of Scrutiny Panels and Committees for the remainder of the 2013/14 municipal year as follows:

	Planning Committee


	-

-


	Councillor J Hardy to replace Councillor Baines as a Conservative Group Member

Councillor Baines to replace Councillor Taylor as a Conservative Group Substitute Member

	Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel


	-


	Councillor D Hardy as an additional Liberal Democrat Group Substitute Member



	Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel

Communities Scrutiny Panel
Economy and Environment Scrutiny Panel

Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel


	-

-

-

-

-

-

-


	Councillor Mrs Allen as an additional Liberal Democrat Group Substitute Member

Councillor Sutherland to replace Councillor Fekri as a Labour Group Member

Councillor Fekri to replace Councillor Sutherland as a Labour Group Substitute Member

Councillor Winterburn as an additional Liberal Democrat Group Substitute Member

Councillor Wardhaugh as an additional Liberal Democrat Group Substitute Member

Councillor Burton to replace Councillor Sutherland as a Labour Group Substitute Member

Councillor James as an additional Liberal Democrat Group Substitute Member




47 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES
It was moved by Councillor T Swift,

Seconded by Councillor  B Collins, and

RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies unless they resign, become disqualified or are replaced by resolution of the Council as follows:

	Brighouse War Memorial (Nurses Endowment Trust)  – Trustee

West Yorkshire Police and Crime Panel – co-opted member position
	-

-
	Mr Charles Hopkinson for a term of office expiring in April 2014

No nomination


48 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 13
(A) Councillor Raistrick asked the Leader, Councillor T Swift, how many  ‘compromise agreements’ had been made by the Council in the last 5 years What was their total value and what was the value of the five most expensive, in total.

In response the Leader, Councillor T Swift advised that It was worth remembering that Compromise Agreements were used where there  had been a dispute between the Council and one of its employees and the employee, upon agreeing to leave the organisation, gave up his or her employment rights, such as unfair dismissal or a redundancy payment, in exchange for a sum of money.


In the last five years 41 compromise agreements were entered into by the Council. That figure represented agreements reached with employees of the Council and maintained schools.


The total value of the compromise agreements was £481,397.11.


The five highest value agreements amount to £144,605 in total.

(B) Councillor James asked the Leader, Councillor T Swift whether the full Council would be involved in making a decision about the sale of the Shay Stadium.  It had been suggested that an offer of £1.9 million had been made for the site.  It was understood that a sum in the region of £5 million had been spent on the Shay in recent years and that of this £3.5million was ‘prudentially borrowed’ to facilitate the works.  Could the Leader confirm over what period of time the money had been borrowed and for how many years would the capital and interest be paid.

In response, the Leader, Councillor T Swift advised that thousands of people in Calderdale were passionately interested in both Halifax Town and Halifax Rugby League Clubs, and therefore have a huge interest in the future of the Shay Stadium. In the past, the Council had acted bravely on a number of occasions firstly to secure the ownership of the Shay, and more recently, when the Shay Stadium Trust was unable to secure the financing it required, to invest in it. Whilst there remained a need for further investment in the ground, it already stands comparison with very many professional stadia hosting teams at a higher level in both sports. Whilst I am a strong believer in public ownership, we also need to recognise the current challenges facing the Council and the implications this may have for our future ability to invest in and further develop the Shay. As Members will be aware, as a result of the current Government’s austerity programme, the Council would need to identify savings totalling £90 million a year by the end of the next three year budget period, a reduction of almost 40% against what we were planning to spend in 2010. In this context, we have to consider carefully whether it is going to be possible for the Council to continue to meet the deficit on running the Shay, which was presently averaging more than £200,000 per year. That’s before we look at the need for additional capital investment. It seems to me that in that situation, if there was a serious offer to invest in the ground, that gives appropriate guarantees about the future rights of both clubs to play at the stadium, and that includes safeguards to prevent the redevelopment of the site for other uses, then any responsible councillor would want to give them serious consideration, but before any decision was taken there needed to be an appropriate process of due diligence to ensure that the safeguards mentioned above were achievable and robust.

The Council’s Constitution established the rules for deciding whether a decision was an Executive decision to be taken by Cabinet or a matter for full Council. Were the legal advice to be that this is an Executive decision, it would be my intention to ensure that full Council were able to debate the issue and make a recommendation to the Cabinet. This was a mechanism that had been used in previous major decisions. Indeed it is precisely what happened in 2005 and 2006 under the Conservative administration. I have been advised that for legal reasons I should not reveal the amount of any potential bid. However, I would note that the Leaders of both the Conservative and Liberal Democrat Groups have been briefed about the current proposal by the Chief Executive. The cost of the capital scheme at the Shay was £5.8m. Of that, £3.588m was undertaken by prudential borrowing. Of this, £3.157m was outstanding at 31st March 2013. The borrowing commenced in 2009/10 and was taken over a 25 year period. 
Finally, I think it would also be helpful to inform those Members who are not already aware of it, that an application has been received to register the Shay as an Asset of Community Value. This was being considered against the criteria set out for such an application and it will, if accepted, mean that the Shay is placed on the public register of such assets.   This in turn would mean that if the Council were minded to sell the Shay – and at the risk of repeating myself, let me say again that no such decision has been taken - there would be a six month period within which any interested party would have an opportunity to raise funds to submit a bid.

(C) Councillor Sutherland asked the Leader, Councillor T Swift what impact there  has been in Calderdale for families at risk of eviction due to the bedroom tax arrears, reported figures showed that 50,000 families were now at risk,  what was the impact for families in Calderdale.

In response, the Leader, Councillor T Swift thanked Councillor Sutherland for the question and advise that he was extremely concerned about the impact the Bedroom Tax, or Spare Room Subsidy, is having on local families. I was pleased to hear of the recent assurance by the Labour Party that they will abolish the bedroom tax, and also encouraged to read that the Liberal Democrat conference recognized  that it was deeply flawed. Perhaps there was yet hope that the current Government will listen and think again. Turning to the position in Calderdale, the current estimate is that 1,300 households in Calderdale are subject to the removal of the ‘Spare Room Subsidy’, or bedroom tax. The average benefit loss for one room over occupation is £14.00 and £25 for two rooms. This equates to an annual benefit loss of £500 for one room or £1000 for two. The total impact on benefit reduction in Calderdale is thus at least £650,000 per annum. From speaking to partners in Housing Associations, we understand roughly 1/3 of the 1,300 households are unable, or unwilling to pay the required sums. This means around 400 households are falling into arrears and 900 are making arrangements to pay (in full or part).  We must bear in mind those not paying the Spare Room Subsidy may well have not been paying their rent and other charges in full previously. In these cases the Spare Room Subsidy is increasing the household’s debt, worsening a deeper underlying issue.

Pennine Housing 2000 Ltd had not yet had a court hearing to take possession then eviction action against tenants underpaying purely due to the Spare Room Subsidy. It is clearly in the public sector’s benefit to keep people in housing, so various options are pursued first included re-housing tenants to smaller properties if possible and financial resilience work such as targeted financial advice & information provision through dedicated officers in the Housing Associations.

(D) Councillor Lynn asked Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment for his comments on whether he supported calls for cuts to ‘crippling business rates’ and the creation of ‘town centre commissions’ to bring together leisure, stores, health centres, education and housing.  The Grimsey Review of the High Street had suggested that 20,000 stores faced closure over the next twelve months.  The Grimsey review had made 31 recommendations to Government, were there lessons to be learnt in Calderdale, was there anything to recommend to Government who were considering this report.

In response, Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for  Economy and Environment advised that  the  Grimsey Review contained a wide range of suggestions and there were certainly some suggestions of interest to Calderdale. It was helpful in putting the spotlight on the traditional town centre,  and highlighting  the impact of the economic recession, and changing shopping patterns including increasing on-line sales . Some of the recommendations of the Grimsey Review would put significant pressure on local authority budgets at a time when we are managing major cuts to our funding.  I will watch carefully the Government’s response to the Grimsey Review including issues of business rates, funding, out-of-town retailing and leadership roles. Calderdale has a good track record of bringing together different interests to agree plans for high streets and market towns and I am committed to continuing that work.

(E) Councillor Mrs A Collins asked Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services to confirm the reduction in Calderdale’s  Council’s intervention grant allocation for last year, and the number of Children’s Centres across the country which had already closed since 2010 and the number of those remaining centres which can no longer afford to offer day care.

In response, Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services thanked Councillor Mrs Collins  for the question and advised that she was very pleased that Calderdale was choosing positively to keep open Children’s Centres and retain our day care provision, despite the huge funding challenges imposed by the Government. The 3500 Sure Start Children’s centres over 10 years has been one of Labour’s major achievements. According to a report published in June 2013 by an all-party parliamentary  group, presented by Tory MP, Andrea Leadsom and Labour MP, Sharon Hodgson, government funding cuts of 40% to the children’s centres allocation have forced the closure of 558 of the 3500 Children’s Centres since 2010 and of those remaining only 500 were still able to offer day care. Of course it ws also worth remembering that it was Sarah Teather, former Lib Dem Children’s Minister, who removed the obligation for children’s centres to continue to provide day care. 
Turning to the position in Calderdale, funding for Children’s Centres comes from the Early Intervention Grant. This was made up of a multitude of grants which were consolidated to form EIG at the start of 2011/12. The original total of these grants was just over £13 million (£13,073,366). The reduction in 2011/12 was £2.7 million (£2,727,878) or 20.9%.
(F) Councillor Fekri asked Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for  Children and Young People’s Services if there was any news regarding funding for refurbishing Todmorden High School.

In response, Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services advised that like Cllr Fekri, he had been very disappointed and let down by the failure of the Government to provide funding for a rebuild of Todmorden High School, particularly after both Mr Whittaker and Mr Gove sought to make political capital out of the problems of these schools prior to the 2010 General Election.
Calderdale Council had said that Todmorden High School was its number one priority for more than a decade. Throughout that time, however, the aim had always been to secure specific funding from Central Government – whether that was through PFI, Building Schools for the Future, or the coalition Government’s new schemes. Whilst a complete replacement was not possible without this level of funding, I don’t think it is acceptable for us to continue to ignore the very real issues at the school without at least trying to find ways of making improvements.  That is why we are now looking at the feasibility of providing a new block as part of a phased development at Todmorden High School. This feasibility study has been commissioned and the analysis should be with the local authority before Christmas 2013. If the findings of this are positive, I hope we could then proceed quickly to a decision.
(Councillor Mrs R Goldthorpe declared an interest in the above item as she was a Governor at Todmorden High School.)
49 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS
(A) LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor T Swift, Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:
SAVINGS TARGETS – EVEN WORSE THAN EXPECTED 
I reported to the July Council meeting early estimates that suggested we would have to find as much as another £18 millions of savings over the next three years. When the detailed consultation figures on the local government settlement were published, it quickly became clear that there were further effectives cuts hidden in the detail, and this figure is now increased to £23 million, taking the total savings required since 2010 to over £90 million.  I am sure there will be further discussion on this when we consider the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy.
CABINET ACTIONS – DELIVERING OUR AMBITIONS 
The Cabinet has taken a number of important decisions already which are set out in the minutes of the meetings from August and September. Some of the most significant decisions include:- 

· Approving the Child and Family Poverty strategy; 

· An updated and more strongly focused Visitor Economy strategy; 

· Approving the funding necessary to deliver the Tour de France, which we anticipate will bring 160,000 visitors on race day and provide at least £3million in economic impact; 

· Approving an extended network of defibrillators in Council buildings and public spaces; 

· Establishing a new grant fund to provide a structured way of supporting the many brilliant festivals and events that take place in Calderdale; 

· Updating the vision for Adult Social Care; 

· Approving the report of the Early Years Commission, including the pledge to maintain Calderdale’s network of children’s centres and associated child care provision – something we are proud to deliver in the fact of the closure of over 500 children’s centres nationally, and what the Children’s Society estimate is a 50% reduction in central Government for support for early years between 2010 and 2015; 

· Agreeing the next steps in a £20 million programme of investment in Calderdale’s schools; and 

- 
Approving the establishment of a new Business Boost grant scheme for small businesses with strong growth potential. 
WEST YORKSHIRE BROADBAND 
I am very pleased that the West Yorkshire superfast broadband programme has now been signed. Calderdale is the main beneficiary of this scheme, with the highest investment per head and the biggest increase in the proportion of the population that will be covered. Since this announcement, we have also heard that BT are to upgrade the Ripponden exchange, which was not included in the proposals, so the coverage (and private sector investment) is now even greater.

Just as our 19th Century predecessors secured the infrastructure that made the economic growth and social developments of the Victorian period possible, so today I believe it’s a fundamental role of the Council to facilitate, enable and where necessary fund the 21st century infrastructure needed for our communities to prosper. In an area where the geography means that physical connections will always be challenging, new technologies are vital to so many of our families and businesses. That’s why I believe it’s vital we continue to explore further ways of securing investment in high speed connectivity for homes and businesses. 

TACKLING PAYDAY LENDERS 
I am very pleased that we are joining with our colleagues across West Yorkshire to block access to payday lender websites from Council computers. This complements other work we are doing to help people access financial advice and information, for example through the £100,000 advice fund recently advertised, and to develop better financial solutions for people through partnerships with the Credit Union and other agencies. 
Last month, the Office of Fair Trading (OFT) referred the whole of the payday lending industry to the Competition Commission because of concerns about the practices used by the industry and the impact on vulnerable citizens. 
Anyone attempting to access payday lender websites on a council computer will instead be redirected to an information page which will provide information about alternative services provided by Calderdale Credit Union, and a link to Calderdale Citizens Advice Bureau who can provide specialist independent money and debt advice. 

FUNDING FOR ELLAND RAILWAY STATION 
Cabinet has agreed to part-fund the next stage in developing the case for a new railway station at Elland. By part-funding the production of the GRIP 3 documentation, this will strongly improve the prospects of this scheme being included in future rail plans.

Councillor Battye asked the Leader if he could provide details of local and regional visits he had undertaken, as the report provided concentrated on issues elsewhere.

The Leader, Councillor T Swift advised that less regional meetings had occurred in the last few weeks, however local visits had been made to Calderdale businesses in Todmorden and a recent opening of a local recycling plant.

Councillor Ford asked if Pennine Housing were paying full Council Tax on empty flats in the Town Centre, following the changes in procedures for collecting Council Tax.

The Leader, Councillor T Swift agreed to look into this and provide a response in writing to the question.

(B) CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i) Deputy Leader and Economy and Environment
Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
Over the past four months I have begun to learn how best to support Cllr Tim Swift in his role as Leader of the Council. Much of this work is done informally and is therefore hard to capture in a brief report, except to say that it’s not all doom and gloom. Yes, Calderdale faces unprecedented (and unfair) spending cuts. Yes, it’s a struggle to sustain even our key frontline services. But at the same time, there’s the challenge of looking ahead – of working with our partners and our varied local communities to plan for the future of the Borough. And, actually, that’s pretty exciting!

As portfolio holder, I too, now receive welcome support from the recently appointed assistant Cabinet Member for Strategic Planning, Cllr Dan Sutherland, whose principal brief, for the coming months, is to seek to reconcile the demand for new housing in Calderdale with the growing call to protect our local “green belt”, and, in doing so, to challenge ward councillors to engage their local communities in contributing to the process.  

On the Shay, may I point out that, although Mr Tony Abbott has evidently thought long and hard about a bid to purchase the stadium, his written proposal was only submitted in August. Cllr Swift and I have since met with the Chairman of FC Halifax, Mr David Bosomworth, and several of his colleagues, to discuss the resulting situation. Subsequently (and for the first time) I also met Mr Abbott himself, to hear his broad “vision” for the Shay. No decision whatever has been taken. The offer will now be examined in detail – a courtesy that would also be extended to approaches from any other quarter. In the meantime, the Council will listen carefully to all observations it receives on the future of the stadium.

(ii) Children and Young People’s Services

Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Ofsted and the DfE
All Members have been informed of the disappointing outcome of the Ofsted inspection. There have been a number of opportunities for Members to be briefed about the measures that are being taken to ensure that the weaknesses identified are sorted out.

Generally the report was very positive about the role of elected members, as well as identifying improvements in some parts of the service, and I would like to thank all Members for their hard work as corporate parents.

We are expecting to receive a formal direction from the Minister, and I had hoped I would be able to let you know the final outcome but unfortunately, at the time of writing we haven't received the letter from the Minister.

Early Years Commission
Thank you to all Members and officers who have worked hard to finalise the report. This report was agreed at Cabinet but has been called in for scrutiny which takes place the day before full Council. Hopefully I will be able to update you at the meeting.
Demand Graph
This shows how much contacts into the MASST have increased. The number of Looked after Children has gone down but Child Protection Plans have increased to a Calderdale all time high.
Adoption Recruitment Campaign
Calderdale have been running a very high profile adoption campaign which the press picked up and ran with. I've attended a number of the events and it has generated quite a lot of interest and enquiries.
Foster Carers Celebration
I attended a celebration to mark the fanatic work or foster carers do. It was a lovely event, not only with foster carers but with quite a lot of children were present. It was amazing how long some people have been fostering and how many young people they have helped.
Schools
We are presently part way through a feasibility on a sixth form for Ravenscliffe at Spring Hall. Hopefully this will lead to a new build in the not too distant future.
We have now gone out to formal consultation on a through school, reception to 16 at Halifax High. It is hoped that we will be able to open a reception class from September 2014. This is the first step in addressing the pressure on primary schools in Halifax and I hope we will be able to announce some more steps shortly.
Apprentices
Two Looked after Young People have got apprenticeships in recent weeks, one with the Council in the printing Department and one in the office of Craig Whittaker MP.

Councillor Caffrey asked if Councillor M K Swift would consider writing to the National Union of Teachers to ask if an alternative way of demonstrating could be looked at, as opposed to strike action which would close schools, and affect the education of the child and cause difficulties for parents.

In response, Councillor M K Swift agreed to write to the National Union of Teachers and ask if anything could be done which would avoid disruption to children’s education. 
Councillor Raistrick welcomed the news regarding apprenticeships and asked if a date was available for when the Council would come out of intervention.

In response, Councillor M K Swift advised that the authority would be inspected again next year, the letter from the Minister was awaited detailing the way forward for the next few months.

Looked After Children were being guaranteed an interview for an apprenticeship if they showed an interest in the scheme.

Councillor Baines asked if Councillor M K Swift would continue to support other schools  who wished to become academies and support free schools, following the success of Trinity Academy and Parkinson Lane School.

In response, Councillor M K Swift advised that whilst the authority could not prevent any school becoming an Academy or Free School, it would continue to support all children in such schools.
(iii) Adults Health and Social Care

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Cabinet have recently approved a report updating the progress on implementing Adult Social Care’s new strategic direction. A new Operating Model for Adult Social Care was endorsed with a lunchtime public launch of the “vision” planned to be held on October 21st.
The first part of implementing the new directorate leadership team has been completed with the appointment of the two new Heads of Service; Pippa Corner as Head of Partnerships & Personalisation and Ian Baines as Head of Safeguarding & Quality. They will join us later this autumn. The Director is continuing consultation on the remaining directorate leadership team structure.
Following the item on re-commissioning adult home care services in my July report- a brief update on progress. The Personalisation Engagement Team (PET) are well into their work of meeting every person currently receiving home care and over one third of approx. 1000 people have now been visited. The important feedback from these visits is been fed into the commissioning process that will lead to the procurement of home care to provide people with a safe, quality service.
I have attended a couple of meetings with Calderdale Forum 50+. One was their management committee which discussed the findings of the “Network 50+ Consultations” they have been holding. They have produced a wealth of information on what is available for older people throughout Calderdale.
The Forum has also produced an extensive “Needs and issues” document which highlights the many challenges that are needed to be  to enable older residents, especially those living in isolation and loneliness, to have choice, information and assistance, if they wish to be able to engage in their community.
Following that meeting the Director and I met with Forum 50+ officers to discuss what further adult social care can do to further support them in their work. They are holding their AGM and Older People’s Day Celebration on 30th September at the Shay- 10.30am to 2.00pm.
Hope Street Resource Centre in Halifax held a “Relaunch” event earlier this month. This centre is now the new home for Scope Aspire Services, The Vocational Team and Independent Living Supported Tenancies. I really enjoyed the event and was able to see the wide range of services on offer. For Scope Aspire Services the move from Clare Road has given them the opportunity with Hope Street’s better facilities, to expand their wide-ranging services including the lovely Refresh Café. The Hope Street Vocational Team supports adults experiencing mental health problems to return to work or start work for the first time.
At Calderdale’s Safeguarding Adults Board recent meeting, amongst other items was a discussion on a final draft of the Board’s Annual Report which will be forwarded to the Adult Social Care Scrutiny Panel and Health & Wellbeing Board for their scrutiny and feedback. This was the last meeting for the Board’s Independent Chair, Bill Hodson whom I would like to thank for all the work and guidance he has given the Board and the Adult Safeguarding Team. A new joint (with the Children & Young People’s Safeguarding Board) Independent Chair has been appointed, Isobel Porter, who I recently met.
Visited the 15th Anniversary Celebration Event of Calderdale SmartMove, a charity helping the homeless and vulnerably housed in Calderdale since 1998. This was an inspiring event, attended by approx. 100 people, which included hearing at first hand “life stories” from people whose lives have been transformed following SmartMove’s care and support. As demand for their services is rapidly increasing they are now running their first ever public fundraising campaign. 
A special Appointment Advisory Committee (AAC) has been set up to conduct the recruitment of the Director of Public Health. Five candidates were selected at the shortlisting meeting I attended on Sept 11th, with the assessment centre/partner panels on Sept 19th and the ACC Panel final interviews to be held the day after.

(iv) Business Improvement and Resources

Councillor Smith, Cabinet Member for Business Improvement and Resources submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:


Business Change & Performance Management

Since the Administration and Support Review on 2012, which reshaped our service – shedding 34 posts and saving over £1 million from annual budgets – even higher levels of support are being delivered in more cost effective ways. The Service now supports the Council in technical ICT development and support, management information, performance management, Lean process improvement, demand management and customer profiling.

The Service is constantly adapting to provide support in the most efficient manner. Following an exercise of self assessment and a review of current and future challenges, colleagues are now being actively engaged in shaping the next steps in the development of the Service. Within the Business Improvement Section all colleagues have contributed to a vision of the future and are now developing plans to bring about the next series of changes required within the Section.

I am pleased to report that following the current successful employment of apprentices in the service we have recently recruited four apprentices for the next year. It is particularly pleasing that one of our existing apprentices has already obtained full time employment in a local school.

Democratic and Partnership Services

Following the successful move of Legal Services and Information Governance to Northgate House, Electoral Services has also followed suit with a move to the lower ground floor at Northgate House.  My thanks to all those involved in making this a smooth transition dealing with the unique storage requirements for the Electoral Services Team.  That Team continues to work on the individual Electoral registration project as well as on the Annual Canvass and its review of polling stations which will be undertaken in October.

Legal Services has now settled well into Northgate House and the teams continue to be focused on providing support to their client Directorates with particular emphasis on safeguarding issues and the major projects that are now moving at pace.

The Information Governance Team remains very busy in fielding significant numbers of FOI and Data Protection requests as well as ensuring that data breaches within this Council are kept to a minimum.  Its role will be vital in ensuring adequate and appropriate policies are in place when the move to Smarter Working begins next year.

August saw Halifax Town Hall celebrate 150 years of civic pride. Ceremonies such as this can be difficult to put together because of the blend of formal procedure and informal celebration, so it is pleasing to report on a highly successful occasion thanks to the knowledge, expertise and efforts of staff in Democratic Services. Here’s to the next 150 years.
Finance

The Medium Term Financial Strategy has been prepared and approved by Cabinet for consideration by full Council this evening. It shows that next year an additional £3.2m of savings are required and this figure increases to £23.9m by 2016/17. This means that compared to 2010, the Council expects to be making savings of £96m per year by 2016/17 (which is about 40% of our budget).

Revenue and Capital monitors– The recent reports to Cabinet have identified generally good progress on all fronts. Although every directorate has particular budget challenges, I am pleased to note that they all expect to manage within their revenue budgets this year. The capital monitor confirmed that the Council’s investment of £115m in a variety of schemes through to 2016/17 was largely on track but that there is only £2.9m anticipated to be available for any new schemes.

The report to Cabinet on the Insurance Fund showed that the impact of last year’s floods meant that there was no surplus on the Fund this year.

Human Resources  
AHSC and CYP Workforce Development teams are merging to provide a collaborative approach to supporting the Directorates, therefore creating efficiencies by removing duplication of workforce development initiatives and supporting the implementation of the new professional framework for social work. A workforce strategy has been agreed with CYP to support the delivery of Ofsted recommendations for recruitment, retention, development and succession planning for Children’s Social Care.

The new performance appraisal has been approved by the Corporate Leadership Team and a full launch will take place from October, with plans to have all staff using the new appraisal by January 2014.

Consultation is continuing with Trade Unions and employees on proposed changes to a number of employment policies which aim to save the Council c £600k pa.  The Council’s commitment to adopt the Living Wage for our lowest paid workers is also progressing. 

The HR Business and Pay service are testing an upgrade to the Vision HR System. The new version provides a complete new look and feel, with additional functionality for employee self service users. The full rollout is expected to take place early October.

Our commercial brand’s HR One website is now live and we are starting to promote the HR One services to local businesses, developing contacts with businesses with a view to generating income. As a result of our umbrella body status, HR Administration has secured Disclosure and Barring (DBS) business (formerly CRB checks) from 8 private sector businesses.
HR Payroll Service have just completed a smooth implementation, across 21 payrolls, of the new pay awards, including back pay, for both NJC and Teaching staff. Payroll now provide services to 21 Academy schools.  

Finally, I am pleased to report that the ‘Our Council’ ‘Our Stars’ event celebrating outstanding achievements against our new values and behaviours takes place on September 26 and has generated income and support from businesses within the community.

(v) Communities

Councillor Sweeney, Cabinet Member for Communities submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

I am really pleased to be reporting to Full Council in my role as Portfolio Holder for Communities.  

As ever I can only cover a small part of what the Directorate does in this report.  I am continuing to go out and meet people, learning about how the work of the Directorate, the impact it has and what needs to be done to continue to deliver effective front line and community services for all our residents.  

Officers are working hard to deliver a successful Tour de France in Yorkshire with a strong legacy for Calderdale.  The focus is on cycling, tourism and culture.

Cycling – We have entered into a 2/3 year partnership with British Cycling and are working closely with them to develop strong legacy plans. The programme requires a local link officer to work with British Cycling to support the project identifying new guided routes, support for ride leader training, volunteer development and to develop a local marketing plan under the banner of British Cycling to ensure the programme is sustainable through volunteers in the future.  A Cycle City Ambition bid, led by Metro is currently being considered by government.
Tourism – With our partners we plan to use the Grand Départ as a catalyst for the development of a Yorkshire Tourism Strategy, which the region will commission Welcome to Yorkshire to deliver after 2014.  The objective of this will be to deliver a long-term, sustainable increase in tourism within the region. 
Culture - Culture is vital to building vibrant and strong places so a 100 day Cultural Festival is planned in the lead up to, and during, the Tour to generate interest and animate the region.  A £1million bid to the Arts Council has been successful, which is supported by matched funding and private sponsorship.  More on this below... as delighted that Calderdale is the lead local authority for the region on the festival, a member of the Cultural Festival Board and will be working closely with Welcome to Yorkshire, who are managing the Festival. I am also pleased to inform colleagues of the appointment of Maria Bota as Director of the Cultural Festival. Ideas are being submitted to Welcome to Yorkshire for large commissions and my officers are working with them to manage local, smaller commissions and are receiving ideas on events and activities from a range of local organisations. 
Over the summer, Communities leisure and culture services have seen some great work including Discover who ran two successful Calderdale Children’s Book of the Year Literary Lunches with over 250 children and young people and 9 visiting authors.  Discover is also working with Kirklees Libraries, Eureka!, University of Huddersfield, Calderdale & Kirklees Children’s Book Group and Reading Matters to bring a children’s book festival to the region in March 2014 – and hopefully to establish a yearly event.  This will bring over 20 authors into Calderdale and Kirklees and will take our children into Huddersfield University for the final celebratory event.  More of this hopefully in a future update.

Other great news has been the Museum Service receiving £98,800 from the Heritage Lottery Fund to commemorate the 100 year anniversary of the outbreak of the First World War. The top floor of Bankfield Museum, Halifax, will be transformed into the ‘Great War Gallery’, which will open in summer 2014.  I hope colleagues will join me in visiting this fabulous resource next summer.
Our parks have also had a successful summer.  Shibden Park is the site of a new Shepherd’s Hut built entirely of stone, with no mortar in sight.  Using ancient techniques found throughout Europe, the corbelled stone roof has been constructed entirely by volunteers from the Dry Stone Walling Association.  An opening celebration will take place in October 2013.  Supported by the Small Grants Panel, the Friends of Shibden Park have also made the loss of a beech tree at the Park into a marvellous sculpture of the “Lister Lion” during Love Parks Week.  The lion, with its shield and star markings, is the Coat of Arms of the Lister Family, who owned Shibden Hall for over 300 years.  Recognising this and other hard work, Shibden Park has rightly received a Green Heritage Award for its special significance as an historic park and estate.  
It is a credit to the teams that maintain all of our parks that Centre Vale Park, Shibden Park, Manor Heath Park, The People’s Park, Wellholme Park, Bailiff Bridge Memorial Park and Ogden Water have all also gained a Green Flag Award for excellence in public park provision.  

Sports Services report that they have had close to 3,000 children on Council run weekly swimming lesson scheme this year which is the largest number we have ever had.  Also, more children than ever are booked onto our discounted summer swimming lessons (only on week 3 of 4) and a full range of aquatic activities are being accessed by children during the school holidays including diving, snorkelling, lifesaving and distance swims. 

Upbeat and their partners CREW Heart Support Group also held their first fundraising ‘Garden Party’. The event was a huge success that saw over 300 people, including many families joining in the fun!  I would also like to draw colleagues attention to the Rugby League World Cup 2013 – Italy v Tonga which takes place at The Shay Stadium on Saturday 10 November 2013.   I’m sure this will be a cracking game!
Welfare reform and supporting financial resilience - I am also extremely pleased to share with colleagues that our Council has restricted access to payday lenders’ websites from its computer network. The Office of Fair Trading recently referred Payday Lenders to the Competition Commission over concerns with the way lenders can trap clients in cycles of ever increasing debt. As part of our Financial Inclusion work, we are also looking into restricting advertising by such companies on any council owned spaces. We recognise times are tough for many people and are working more closely with Calderdale Credit Union to promote alternatives, and Calderdale Citizens Advice Bureau who offer quality, independent advice on debt and money management. This builds on positive news that the Economic Task Force will invest an additional £100,000 into the voluntary and community sector to deliver financial resilience support to those who need it the most.
Colleagues should be aware of the ongoing consultation on Council Tax Reduction Scheme.  I would encourage all councillors to ensure local residents get involved with this either online, by email, by post or by phone. Pensioners will be unaffected by these changes and will continue to receive the same level of support as this year.
Supporting the Voluntary Sector, the Small Grants Panel met and were pleased to welcome two new members; Councillor Lynne and Councillor James at the meeting, the Panel awarded £14,588 to a variety of voluntary and community groups from Calderdale. This meeting was the second of this financial year and the Panel still have £31,589 for the remaining two rounds. The next closing date for complete applications is 1 November 2013.

And finally Calderdale.gov.uk has gone mobile!   In response to the growing numbers of visitors to the Council website via Smartphones and tablets (37% of all traffic in the first quarter of the year), the webteam had developed and launched a new mobile interface which will improve the online and mobile experience of our citizens and customers.  Please test it and give me your feedback.

Councillor Ford welcomed the Silver Award which had been awarded to Halifax in the Yorkshire in Bloom competition and congratulated all staff and voluntary groups who had taken part.  However, raised concern that the Borough was not as clean and tidy as it could be.  Could assurance be given that this would be looked into. 

In response, Councillor Sweeney thanked Councillor Ford for his comments and question and noted the concerns and points raised.

Councillor Lynn wished to congratulate the Environmental Services for their hard work in keeping the Borough clean.

Councillor Baker welcomed the availability of a £25,000 fund for community events but raised concern at the possible reduction in the availability of discretionary rate relief.
In response, Councillor Sweeney advised that consultation was currently taking place on various options for the future provision of discretionary rate relief.

Councillor Mrs Carter congratulated all teams across the Borough for their involvement in the Yorkshire in Bloom, and asked if Councillor Sweeney and the Director of Communities would meet with all partnerships to discuss how to ensure the Borough was supported and represented, and how to ensure the Borough is kept tidier.

In response, Councillor Sweeney agreed that he would be very happy to meet with all partnerships concerned.

The Mayor advised that a reception for award winners of the Yorkshire in Bloom competition would be held shortly.

50 COMMENTS ON THE WORK OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES, QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES

There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees or comments from Members.
